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HISTORIC IRVINGTON COMMUNITY COUNCIL MINUTES
Minutes for November 21, 2023
MEMBERS PRESENT (quorum at 10): Alyssa Lauer, Andrea De Mink, Caitlin Luebcke, Chad Cerda, Charles Miller, Dawn Cox Briggs, Francine Calvert Lee, Jacob Lauer, Jake Walker, Kami Spicklemire Nielsen, Kyla Thompson, Larry Messing, Robert Uhlenhake, Ronak Shah, Roxanne Hilton, Sue Beecher
COMMUNITY IN ATTENDANCE: 42
The meeting was held in person at the Irvington Presbyterian Church, open to the public, and called to order by Sue Beecher at 7:09 pm who opened the meeting by welcoming Council members, guests, and public attendees.
Approval of Minutes: The minutes for the previous month, October 2023, were approved virtually. 
Presentation from IndyGo regarding the Blue Line
· The Blue Line will be Indianapolis’ third bus rapid transit (BRT) line, following the Red Line and the Purple Line. Construction for the Blue Line is planned to begin in 2025.
· The purpose of BRT is to approximate what light rail can provide, with traffic calming measures, infrastructure improvements, and high-speed transit for well-trafficked, high-rider corridors.
· 67% of Irvington residents approved a referendum to support the Blue Line. 
· The Blue Line will be the longest BRT line, 24 miles, including newly paved roads, storm sewer improvements, new sidewalks, and higher curbs. 
· IndyGo is nearing 90% completion with their design, and wants to know how deliveries happen, how customers access businesses, and how residents access their homes, so that contractors build these considerations into the plan. 
· Safety: Pedestrian and vehicular safety are a high priority. BRT with a dedicated lane calms traffic. Crosswalks and pedestrian signals will be incorporated. 
· Direct Business Contact: IndyGo is pleading for one-on-one meetings with businesses to get delivery schedules and routes from individual businesses. 
· Ritter Station: Moving the Ritter station from the East to the West side of Ritter. 
· Parking: All current on-street parking will be maintained with this parking. 
· Halloween Festival: Committed moratorium on construction during festival week from Ritter to Arlington, and anticipating extending that time and distance further for the month of October from Emerson to Kitley (but not committed yet). 
· Dedicated Lane: The design is 90% complete and committed to a dedicated lane, for safety, efficiency, speed, and funding. 
· Supporting Businesses: Dedicated funding for creating maps specific to businesses to help them communicate to customers how to get to their businesses, and co-posting to promote those businesses. 
· Timeline: One-on-one meetings help determine when long closures, short closures are and how specific businesses are impacted. Typically, 90-day notice is provided in advance of closures. Construction liaisons in the neighborhood will hold office hours and be responsive to issues during construction. 
Questions and Answers
· Funding: Small Starts Grant with the Federal Transit Administration (FTA), which does a 50-50 grant match with IndyGo. Initial budget was $220 million, which ballooned to $500 million, then went back down to $375 million. FTA is giving $150 million, which is a little less than the 50-50 match because that is their cap. There is no block grant money in this. Some funding comes from federal CMAQ (Congestion Mitigation Air Quality). Some funding comes from the City of Indianapolis, and some from Citizens Energy Group, specifically related to the investment in stormwater. 
· Infrastructure Impact: The streetscape will likely be dug into, but then put back into place with input from the neighborhood if it isn’t done to their liking. The width of all existing lanes will be maintained. Buses are 9.5 feet, and existing lanes are 10.5 to 11 feet wide which is sufficient for the transit needed. 
· Historic District Impacts: The FTA has requirements on assessing impacts to historic structures and ensuring consulting parties in the neighborhood are at the table. Invitations will be sent to groups that were not part of the first round of conversations to be included moving forward.
· Drainage Improvements: The dedicated lane forces drainage improvements because cars drive against the curb. Drainage inlets are added, the water is sorted into the new combined sewer overflow. The existing drainage system on Washington is a combined sewer, where wastewater and stormwater mix. The existing combined sewer will remain as a wastewater sewer, and a new stormwater sewer will be built to divert rainwater so that wastewater doesn’t mix with it. 
· Red Line return-on-investment: The Red Line shifted the entire IndyGo system to a seven-day-a-week system, and the infrastructure was money that would not have been invested beforehand. Accessibility infrastructure was added. Transit agencies are subsidized throughout the nation, as fares are low for accessibility and are not designed to break even or make a project. 
· Red Line housing property values: MIBOR, Indy Chamber, and other economic development agencies have reported a positive economic development along BRT lines, but there are also efforts to maintain affordable housing especially along the Purple Line. 
· Red Line business impact: Red Line construction was done in 2018, and current construction projects are not related to the Red Line, and instead are related to other construction projects the city is doing. 
· Protected bike lanes: There won’t be on Washington, but Michigan will as part of the two-way conversion all the way to downtown. 
· Pacing: Indy’s Metropolitan Planning Organization started the plans for Bus Rapid Transit over 20 years ago, including its locations, design, and timing. The referendum planning started in 2014, with the referendum passing in 2016. There have been pauses during the pandemic, policies from the statehouse, and funding increases due to inflation, so the project has moved slower than expected. 
· Vandalism: IndyGo works with IMPD for enforcement. Stations provide more lighting which helps prevent many forms of low-level crime. 
· No Left Turns: Johnson, Layman, Bolton, and Campbell.
· Bus Rerouting: #8 bus line currently runs every 15 minutes, while the Blue Line would run on a similar schedule with a larger bus that would move faster. 
· Profit from Blue Line: Goals are safety, accessibility, infrastructure, and service. Transit is subsidized.  
· Maintenance: For the Red Line, some of the later construction was a maintenance issue, but others were improvements that needed to be made. These design improvements are integrated into the plan for the Blue Line based on learnings from the Red and Purple Lines.
· Timeline: Currently at 90% design, but doing outreach to understand traffic flows and important events that need to be integrated into the contract. From there, they will finish the grant with the FTA and then bid for construction, which will be late in 2024. After that, the contractor will work with IndyGo to finalize the plan and the scope, at which point the plans can be released in another wave of outreach. Construction is planned from the beginning of 2025 through 2027. 
· Detour Traffic: IndyGo will collaborate with the neighborhood on a menu of options to correct traffic that is detouring inappropriately. Signage and communication will be the baseline. 
· Business Impact: Businesses along Washington Street are concerned and would like to see a pause until business concerns are heard. Some businesses have requested one-on-one meetings and would like an update on when they will be scheduled. These meetings are where IndyGo can talk through peak times, delivery schedules, and other logistical details specific to those businesses. Hard closures will occur in short sections, not all at once. The Construction Liaison was just hired and will be scheduling meetings this week.
· Parking During Construction: Contracts with contractors can include stipulations to guarantee needs for businesses and residents during construction. Those needs are best communicated in one-on-one meetings, and if commitments are not met, the Construction Liaison’s role is to address them.
· Upcoming Meetings: Public meetings about the Blue Line will be from 5pm to 7pm on December 5th (Ball State University CAP @ 25 N. Pine St.), 6th (People for Urban Progress @ 160 Steeples Blvd.), and 7th (Cumberland Town Hall @ 11501 E. Washington St.). 
· Volume: Buses and stations do make announcements. The volume has been adjusted along the Red Line.
· Integrity of US-40: The brick crosswalks will be maintained, unless residents ask for something different. IndyGo continues to maintain the dedicated lane and the stations, but maintenance of the traffic lane long-term falls under Department of Public Works. 
· Measurement: All of the lanes and stations will fit according to IndyGo’s measurements. 
· Traffic: Studies will be sent from IndyGo to HICC to publish on the impact of changing traffic from four lanes to two lanes. 
· Road Spray: Higher elevation and improved drainage reduces road spray. 
· Contact Jordan Patterson – cell, office, and email are included on the agenda – with additional questions
Updates and Open Forum:
· Larry Messing is transitioning off of the Council, and we wish him the best for his tireless contributions!
· Leslie Schulte shared an update that data from the tactical urbanism project in Community Heights with the temporary traffic barriers will be released on January 9th. Updates from the 16th Street project in front of Anna Brochhausen School will also be shared. 
· Michelle Pleasant, President of George Julian 57’s PTSA, shared that they will be hosting a Safe Routes to School meeting in January. 
The meeting was adjourned at 8:14pm.
Respectfully submitted by Ronak Shah

